Hilperton Village Hall
Minutes of a Committee Meeting held on 12th January 2012

1. Those Present:


Apologies:

Absent:
Sara Robert 
– Chairman

Matt Rusling

Mrs M Saunders

John Corfield 
– Secretary

Sonja Kotevska

Peter Cubitt



Pam Turner
– Acting Treasurer
Tessa Harding

Sheila Sawyer



Rachel Hall

Ernie Clark

Bob Craddock

Peter Grant

2. Acceptance of previous meeting minutes

The minutes for the previous meeting (held on 8th December 2011) were accepted as a true record, signed accordingly by Sara Robert and passed to John Corfield.

3. Matters Arising from the previous minutes

3.1   Single Point of Contact (SPoC).
It had been agreed to bring in a process during 2012 which would help the Committee to plan ahead when organising events and would use a ‘crib sheet’ to ensure all aspects are covered. This will continue as a low priority item but will be progressed as and when opportunities arise, such as the March Quiz Night  which will be organised by Ernie Clark. Ernie will therefore be the SPoC for this event.
3.2   Wiltshire Village Halls Association (WVHA) membership.

John Corfield reported that he could not see any distinct advantage to the Hall at this time and those present agreed that membership would not be pursued. This action is therefore closed.
3.3   Contract for parking in the Hall car park.
A copy of the ‘contract’ used in the past has not been found so it was agreed that a new one should be drawn up with John Corfield and Sara Robert taking the action. Progress has not yet been made so the action continues.

Action: John Corfield/Sara Robert
3.4   Village Hall lease from HPC.
A draft lease had been received by John Corfield under cover of a cover letter from Marylyn Timms, the Clerk to Hilperton Parish Council. John had responded to Mrs Timms requesting clarification as to why the lease is deemed to be needed and noting, as the lease is defined as a ‘legal document’, that the Management Committee might need to secure independent legal advice. A reply from Mrs Timms is awaited and an update will be given at the next meeting.









Action: John Corfield
3.5   Key List.
John Corfield had reviewed several plan of the Hall and needs to finalise one with all the locks identified and numbered. Sheila Sawyer had given John a list of key and holders to her knowledge. Progress has not yet been made so the action continues.









Action: John Corfield
3.6   Insurance for the Hall and Club.
John Corfield had verified that the insurance for the Hall and Club is up to date and had proposed that in the New Year he should consult with Pam Turner regarding the risks and amounts covered. Progress has not yet been made so the action continues.









Action: John Corfield
3.7   Occupancy, Hire rates, User Groups, Agreements.
Sonja Kotevska had forwarded a draft letter that could be used to formalise aspects of the hire of the hall by user groups. John Corfield had listed some options for user groups depending on their level of affiliation to the Hall and its aims and objectives.
Some initial discussion was more relevant to item 3.14 and is minuted there. Sheila Sawyer felt that there should be the same ‘rules’ for all, whilst Pam Turner questioned the value of putting pressure onto regular user groups to join the Management Committee. Some felt that the Committee might well be too large at 

present and the number of representatives should be reviewed. Sara Robert reminded those present that representatives of user groups who join the Committee do so not to best serve the aims of their group but to best serve the aims of the Hall as a charity. One aspect that received general agreement is that some decisions are taken by the Management Committee, as a properly constituted body, only to have actions carried out that are not in line with such decisions; as a result some level of discipline and control would seem to be needed. Having said this it was also agreed, Peter Grant being present as a representative of the Cubs & Scouts, that Peter’s user groups are run and managed in an ideal way without the need for a formal agreement.  The general view was that this topic needs much further consideration and, on a general note, that the meeting agenda items are far too numerous to allow sufficient time for discussion. The action continues and will remain on the agenda as a priority item.








Action: John Corfield
3.8   Grounds Maintenance.
Ros Huggins had prepared an analysis of costs and income in order to make a claim back from Hilperton Parish Council. Pam Turner is to take the analysis of costs and income, prepared by Ros Huggins, to the HPC meeting this month. Pam will report at the next meeting.









Action: Pam Turner
A request for tender needs to go out for a three year contract for the grounds maintenance as the current one expired at the end of 2011.  It was agreed that this is a task for the Secretary but John Corfield explained that as he has no background and no reference material for this item he will need help from the other Committee members. It was agreed that any and all information should be passed to John who would then contact businesses to confirm what they would need to know in order to tender. An update will be given at the next meeting.








Action: John Corfield
3.9   Authorisation to R A Book Keeping for payments without authorisation.
It was agreed that Ros Huggins should set up a Standing Order for the monthly payment to R A Book Keeping and that for payments up to £250 Ros does not need to seek authorisation. Would Ros Huggins please note from these minutes.









Action: Ros Huggins
3.10 Honoraria and Ex-gratia payments proposal.
John Corfield had distributed his detailed proposal with the previous minutes. It was agreed that this is not a high priority item but will remain on the agenda.









Action: John Corfield
3.11 Details from Matt Rusling for future football events.

Matt had been contacted by John Corfield and had then spoken with Sheila Sawyer. This action is closed.

3.12 Raising of Pest Control report of activity in the bar areas with the Club.
John Corfield read the minute from the December Club Committee meeting:

“The November report from Wiltshire Council had reported activity in the Bar areas. Those present agreed that no specific action could be taken and would have to wait further reports.”

Those present agreed that there is no action at the present time.

3.13 Arranging payment of Christmas Boxes for the Hall staff.

Payments have been made and so the action is closed.
3.14 The separation of the Club from the Hall
As minuted in item 3.7 above, concern had been expressed earlier that the relationship between the Hall and the Club is not clear, particularly where the responsibility for the management of both truly lies. John Corfield explained that typically a Village Hall would issue an Occupational Licence to the Club (which the Club signs) in which all such information would be detailed; however one does not exist for Hilperton Hall and Club.
John went on to explain in some detail his findings and understandings from his research into the subject which is primarily based on the selling of alcohol. There are three licence options:

A Premises Licence which allows the putting on of entertainment and the sale of alcohol to the public.

A Club Premises Certificate which allows the putting on of entertainment for Club members and the sharing of alcohol (Note: this is not classed as selling alcohol) between members and their guests.

A Temporary Event Notice (TEN) which can be raised by anyone to allow the putting on of entertainment and the sale of alcohol (limited to 12 TEN’s per year).

A complication arises because the Hall, as a registered charity, is not allowed to sell alcohol as a primary activity (in effect running itself as a public house). It can sell alcohol (under a Premises Licence or TEN) to the public if they are attending for a charity event and the sale of alcohol is a secondary activity.

Lastly, if the Hall puts on an event and the Club provides the alcohol sold to the public then those sales are liable to tax.

There was a lot of discussion to try to absorb this information and to understand exactly what is allowed and what is not. Also a number of options were discussed to try to establish a way forward. John advised caution on the basis that he is certainly no expert on the subject and was only sharing what he has come to learn; further that his statements could well be incorrect. John’s caution and desire for the Hall and Club to confirm the legality of their operations stems from his position, in that being Secretary he would be judged as liable in the first instance should action be taken by the Licensing Authorities or the Charity Commission (fines of up to £20,000 can be levied). John also read out a report of two Clubs being taken to court following a Council’s ‘Sting’ operation whereby a Council employee had been sold alcohol by each Club without their membership of the Club being challenged. Each Club had been fined £1000 with £215 costs.
It was agreed that until the Committee could be certain of any specific action being needed then none could be sensibly taken; the Hall and Club would continue to function as now. However, the need to progress this issue is certainly high and John Corfield suggested we should contact other Village Halls in our area to establish how they manage. Sara Robert and Ernie Clarke volunteered to join John in this activity.









Action: John Corfield
3.15 Internet Banking for the Hall account.

This has been set up for the Hall account so the action is closed.
3.16 Report on the use of the Hall from a Hirer’s perspective.
It was agreed that this report would be kept on file and used for any upgrade to the Hall kitchen.
3.17 Club to be informed of New Year’s Eve celebration being an all ticket do
This had been done and the event had run using this format. The action is therefore closed.

3.18 Club to be informed about noise intruding into the hall.
John Corfield read the minute from the December Club Committee meeting:

“The Wiltshire Police Band’s recent visit had highlighted the problem when one of their supporters went into the Club to ask people to be more quiet. Various options were discussed at the Hall Committee meeting and it was agreed that notices should be hung in the Lounge asking people to be aware of the problem and to act accordingly. The Club Committee agreed that intrusive noise can be a problem but there are occasions when this comes into the Club Lounge form the Hall. Notices have been tried before but are ineffective. It was agreed that the insulation between the Club lounge and Hall needs to be improved and that a request had been made repeatedly over the last two years for the Hall to install shutters between the Club Bar and the Hall. John Corfield was asked to raise this with the Hall Committee.”

Dismay was expressed by some present that a more constructive and collaborative response was not received. Those present agreed that we will all just need to monitor the situation. John Corfield said he would add the roller shutters to the ‘Wish List’.

3.19 Who does what?
John Corfield had explained that he was finding it difficult to understand what the division of responsibilities is between the various people supporting the Hall and Club and that a common reference would be useful. It was agreed that this is not a high priority item but will remain on the agenda.









Action: John Corfield
3.20 Inform Daniel Hall of support for the Hall website
Ernie Clark had offered to give Daniel support in terms of checking and commenting on material prior to it being published. This has been communicate to Daniel so this action is now closed.
3.21 Bratton Silver Band next year?
John Corfield accepted an action to contact Bratton Silver Band to see if they are available for the evening of Sunday December 2nd 2012 and also to check their availability for 2013.









Action: John Corfield
4. Treasurer’s Report
Pam Turner gave the Treasurer’s report, summarised as follows:

The communications with R A Book Keeping are working well. Pam Turner and John Corfield are seeing transactions and sanctioning payments. Overall Pam felt that things are settling down following the significant changes that occurred at the last AGM.
Expenditure is generally over budget but this is due to annual payments having been made and thus distorting the spend profile. Nevertheless the finances are deemed overall to be ‘on track’.

M D Coles had returned some overpayments made due to the late cancellation of a standing order.
The Wiltshire Police Band event in December had raised £322.

The New Year’s Eve event had raised £64 – this overall profit being in part due to a raffle being held which raised £73 otherwise a loss would have occurred. In addition, there was only one additional paid bar staff member so if there had been two (as is often the case) the economic viability of the event would have been even more suspect. It was agreed that this would be borne in mind when the 2012 evetn is being planned.
5. Booking Secretary’s Report
Sheila Sawyer explained that there are very few bookings so far for 2012. Sheila asked that the New Year’s Eve event should be an agenda item for the next meeting and this was agreed.








Action: John Corfield
6. Correspondence
Churches Fire Security Ltd – request for updated email addresses; John Corfield to return.
Alveoli – questionnaire (legal requirement) on waste disposal; John Corfield to liaise with Sheila Sawyer and then return.

Letter from Roger Hammons – see item 9.2.
7. ‘Wish List’- this is now as follows:
· Replacement Main Entrance Door

· Replacement Rear Door

· Drain cleaning – future work programme

· Redecoration following the installation of the new heating system

· New Hall heating system
· Roller shutters for Club-to-Hall hatches
8. “S.106” Payments

8.1 Church Farm – No update.
8.2 Blue Hills
Wiltshire Council have invoiced the developers for the £46,500 payment and when received this will be held in escrow for the Village Hall. When the holding of the money has been confirmed the Committee will consider the ‘Wish List’ amongst other possible benefits.
9. New Items: 

9.1 Issue of litter on football pitch.
A letter has been received from Mrs Marylyn Timms, the Clerk to Hilperton Parish Council stating as follows:

“Secondly, I am afraid it is necessary to let you know that - not for the first time - a large number of cans and bottles have been found recently on the football pitch. This is clearly unacceptable and the Parish Council would like the Village Hall Committee to take a much firmer line with the people usin£ the pitch. Perhaps you could bring this up at your next committee meeting.”

John Corfield had emailed Mrs Timms asking if there is any further information but had not yet received a response. Peter Grant explained that if the litter is on the pitch then it is almost certainly dropped by people crossing the grounds, whereas if it is around the pitch then that is a very good indicator that those watching a football match were responsible. Peter offered to attend and collect litter at the next football match in order to ring the matter to the attention of those responsible and this offer was accepted. Peter will liaise with Sheila Sawyer.








Action: Peter Grant
9.2 Beryl Orchard
John Corfield had received a letter from Roger Hammons with a press cutting giving a lot of information about a Mrs Beryl OrchardNYE... Make the entire premises ticket admission NYE... Make the entire pr. Mrs Orchard had been identified at a Committee meeting held in March 2011 as someone who might be interested in joining the Committee. However, due to Mrs Orchard taking a holiday of several weeks at that time, it was not followed up. Those present were asked to read the press information so that a decision could be made at the next meeting.








Action: All
10. AOB

10.1 Proceeds from regular Hall activities; the 100 Club, Whist Drive and Bingo raised a grand total of £345 in December. Many thanks to Tessa Harding and Rachel Hall.
10.2 Ernie Clark reminded the meeting that the Village as won several certificates and he thought it would be a nice gesture to have them framed and displayed in the Village Hall. There was support for having them displayed but around the village rather than in the Hall so that more people would be likely to see and appreciate them. Ernie agreed to produce photocopies and to liaise with Sheila Sawyer for inclusion within the village ‘scrap books’.

10.3 Sara Robert asked that the minutes record a sincere vote of thanks to Denise Harvey and Ros Huggins for their sterling effort in clearing up the hall after the New Year’s Eve party. This is especially noteworthy as they did not finish until 1am and neither are Committee members.
10.4 John Corfield reiterated comments from earlier in the meeting that the agenda is very long and leaves little time for discussion and bringing items to a conclusion. John proposed that prior to each meeting he should liaise with Sara Robert so that Sara could select two or three items only for discussion at the meeting. The other items should be listed and prioritised but only discussed if time allowed. Those present agreed with this proposal starting with the February meeting.








Action: John Corfield
11. Date of future meetings
The meetings for 2012 will be: 9/2; 8/3; 12/4; 10/5; 14/6; 12/7; 9/8; 13/9; 11/10; 8/11; 13/12.

Items to be carried over to future meetings:

Feb 2012 meeting – Report from Pam Turner further to attendance at Wiltshire Council’s special area board meeting on Thursday 19th January 2012 to give a brief (5 minutes) presentation/update on the awarded project of upgrading the Hall toilets.
March 2012 meeting - Queens Diamond Jubilee celebrations (Sat 1st to Tuesday 4th June).
September 2012 meeting – staff wage review.
The meeting closed at 9:30pm.
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